Faculty Senate Draft Minutes

November 21, 2011

SU 313 4:00 – 5:30 p.m.

Present:  Ed Battistella (for Anne Connor), Deborah Brown, Mary Carrabba, David Carter, Prakash Chenjeri, Kate Cleland-Sipfle, Sherry Ettlich, Fredna Grimland, Steven Jessup, Donna Mills, Rich May, Michael Naumes, Kevin Sahr (for Dan Wilson), Garth Pittman, Kay Sagmiller, Ellen Siem, Dennis Slattery, Robin Stangfeld, Jamie Vener, Jody Waters, Elizabeth Whitman.

Absent:  Todd Carney, Cynthia White, Wilkins-O’Riley Zinn.
Visitors: President Cullinan, Provost Klein, Craig Morris, Linda Wilcox Young, Pat Acklin, Emily Miller Francisco, Gerry McCain, Bill Hughes, Laura O’Bryon, Mada Morgan, Eva Skuratowicz.  

Waters called the meeting to order at 4:02 p.m.

Agenda

1. Approval of minutes from November 14, 2011.  Carrabba moved to approve the minutes with amendment from Ettlich.  Cleland-Sipfle seconded, and motion carried with all in favor, none opposed.

2. Announcements:

· Waters explained that the Next Senate Meeting is on Monday, December 5, at 4:00.  This is the Monday of Final Exams Week.

· Ettlich announced a ratification meeting on December 8, from 1:00-3:00.
·  Ettlich also explained that, based on department input, it was decided at the last Chairs’ Meeting that departments will fully populate the scholarship table based on their discipline's expectations.  Departments will also review "university" bullets for teaching and service, and may add bullets or subbullets specific to their disciplines.  Chairs should be discussing this with departments this term.   Chairs discussed the feedback on column titles.  No majority agreement was found.  It was decided to leave the titles as is until such time as some agreement can be reached since this is not a pressing issue at the moment.  Klein confirmed that existing bylaws will continue to be in effect for candidates going up for Tenure or Promotion this year; individual departments may adopts guidelines newly generated during recent discussion with approval from the Provost.
3. Comments from President Cullinan  
· President Cullinan announced that the Chancellor will visit campus on Thursday, December 8.  He will meet with AC at 3:00 and have an open faculty forum at 4:00.  
· The Civility event went well.  President Cullinan praised Battistella for his contributions.  

· The Raider Auction held last week raised $55,000.  
· The Masters in Management’s Distinguished Alumni event was held on November 17 and was a great success.

4. Comments from Provost Klein  
· Klein announced that the proposed Masters in Applied Mathematics will go before the board for final approval, and he offered his congratulations to the Math department.  
· The Capacity Committee has formed subcommittees that will collect data through winter term.  

· Discussion: 

Jessup asked if the Math degree got any resistance?  Klein explained that usually proposals go through twice, and objections happen on the first run through.  

· Jessup asked if the environment for new Masters degrees is favorable, and Klein explained that it is and that a Masters of Music degree will be proposed soon.  The climate is favorable, especially for terminal Masters degrees.
5. AC Report:  
Waters reported that it is unlikely that the new bylaws revisions will pass through Senate this year.  Waters expressed her gratitude for all of the work that folks have done.  AC discussed what will happen to current applicants this cycle. Departments may want to use the new expectations this year (with Dean and Provost approval).  AC discussed the possibility of creating a mechanism or procedure for faculty recognition in areas such as advising, teaching, service, and community engagement. AC was in support of the idea and vehicles for gathering further feedback were discussed.

6. Student Senate Report from Annie Cowger 

No student senator was in attendance today.

Information Items:

7. Budget Update – Craig Morris  

Morris reported on the budget.  Slide presentation detailed the Past, Current, and Future Biennium. Morris explained that SOU is currently in a budget crisis and must plan now to account for the projected deficit and start the next biennium at a zero balance.  

Discussion: 

· Naumes asked what we are getting back from increased student enrollment, and Morris explained that funding model has reversed in the fifteen years he has been here at SOU.   2/3 used to be state allocation and 1/3 tuition.  This model is almost reversed now.  

· Naumes noted that the Psychology department has had to add seven sections to accommodate the increase in students.  Morris explains that we are not in a sustainable model.

· Sahr inquired about upcoming efforts or media campaigns.  What is being done to heighten public awareness?  Morris explained that OUS leadership and state legislators are distributing information.  
· Grimland asked if faculty can be made aware of these numbers.  Morris offered to team with Klein to present this to all departments.  
· Battistella wondered about operating reserves—when will OUS hold us to the 5% minimum fund balance to avoid retrenchment?

· Cullinan says this will be part of the discussion with the Chancellor.  The Provost is charged by the President to develop a plan and present it to the Vice Chancellor and the board to allow us time to deal with the budget shortfall.

· Chenjeri wondered if our efforts make a difference.
· Cullinan explained that school busses full of kids pull at the heartstrings of legislators, and then money goes to support those K-12 kids.

· Pittman wondered if it is potentially bad for us to accept new students? Does the cost outweigh the benefit?  

· Morris explained that this issues needs to be investigated.  There are costs with growth.  We have two years to figure this out.  

· Cullinan noted that SOU must look at what it charges out-of-state and international students.  WOU students bring the least amount of money, and there are new levels of WOU fees being considered.  

· Waters wondered if new hires are in danger.  Klein said data is still needed.  
· Mills asked what data would be needed, and Klein explained that the Capacity study will provide the necessary data.

· Slattery worries that if the fees projection in Morris’s presentation does not materialize, we could be forced to make even deeper cuts.  He suggested that we encourage people and organizations who hire our graduates and benefit from our services to help us lobby at the state level for funding.  

· Cullinan explained that our students get the message about not increasing tuition across to legislators, but this is not enough.  We must lobby for increased allocations.  

· Waters thanked Morris for his hard work on the budget and for presenting it to us so clearly.  

8. Online Course Evaluations:

Sagmiller explained that Klein purchased an online evaluation system to replace the hard-copy evaluations of the past.  This will save time and money with office specialist efforts.  The pilot survey attempts to ask questions that students are actually qualified to answer, including questions about technology.  78 courses will pilot the program, mostly Math and Business.  On November 28, students in these courses will get an email reminder with instructions, and all students who complete the online evaluation be entered into a drawing for a prize, likely an iPad.  Professors can see how many students have participated. Faculty in the pilot will not have to use the online evaluations in the pilot trial if they don’t want to, and this process will be reevaluated in winter quarter.  Sagmiller encourages faculty to look at the questions, which can be changed.

Discussion: 

· Ettlich wanted to know if she can get access to new faculty’s evaluations, and Sagmiller said chairs and deans will have access.  
· Wilcox Young explained that the U of O allows students who comply to get grades five days early.  
· Slattery asked if an iPad will be given away each term.  Sagmiller said that the raffle would only be for the pilot trial.  

· Ettlich noted that there are so many questions that it does not leave room for departmental additions without risking it becoming so long that students won't fill it out.

· Cleland-Sipfle want to know if some rephrasing of the questions can occur, and Sagmiller said that it could, but further questions can be directed to Waters or Sagmiller.    

Discussion Items: 
There were no discussion items.
9. Curriculum Committee – Pat Acklin reported on the progress of the new Regional Studies and Applied Research Certificate program.  Linda Wilcox Young and Eva Skuratowicz, the director of SOURCE, will have to go to Provost’s Council (see support documents attached). 

Discussion:  

· Waters remarked that she had fielded several questions about the budget, and Slattery noted that it was empty.  Acklin explained that the proposal is “budget neutral.”   
· Sagmiller praised the proposal for keeping in line with Institutional goals. 
· Aklin credits Skuratowicz for this work.

· Slattery questioned the “budget Neutral,” model and Wilcox Young explained that all courses already exist, so there are no new costs.  
· CC recommends that this be considered as a discussion item at the next Senate meeting.  

10. University Studies – Mada Morgan reported that the University Studies Committee has approved two new courses: BA 450 (Using GIS in Business) and EC 345 (Healthcare Economics).  (See attached documentation).  A vote will be held at the next Senate meeting.  
Action Items: 

11. Bylaws Change--Administrative Evaluations:  Ettlich made the revision recommendations suggested at the last meeting. The language will now read “Evaluations will be conducted [annually or biennially].”  (See attached memo).  Sagmiller moved that adopt the bylaws changes proposed by CC be accepted.  Ettlich seconded the motion. The motion passed with all in favor, none opposed.
12. Bylaws Change--Faculty Personnel Committee Procedures:
Bill Hughes and Gerry McCain recommended that Faculty Senate approve the FPC’s recommendation not to record the names of committee members linked to their particular votes. Klein consulted OUS legal counsel to confirm that this decision would not violate existing OARs or ORSs.

Discussion: 

· May would like to note that the Biology dept is generally opposed to not linking names to votes.  Their position is that people should be accountable for their votes, especially since department faculty committees do this.  
· Ettlich says bylaws require votes recorded by committees at all levels.  This change will also apply to all levels (departmental and university personnel committees).  
· Carrabba noted that the Chemistry department is also opposed.  
· Grimland reiterated that one faculty member in Music is also opposed to this. 
· Hughes does not understand what the opposition is. Waters expressed concerns she’s heard that vote outcomes could be changed based on this.  
· McCain explained why a committee signature should be enough here.  
· Miller-Francisco added that the committee only has six members, and they are all known. It is not really anonymous.  
· Waters wondered if the entire committee agreed.  McCain said yes.  
· Sagmiller noted that we usually accept the recommendations of other Senate Committees, and we should extend the same confidence in our committees here. We should use the same criteria for each committee.
· Grimland explained that candidates for promotion or tenure would want to know who made what vote so they could get feedback from the individual members.  McClain says the committee will give feedback.  It is not up to the individual members to address questions from candidates.  
· Slattery hoped that within a department, people could speak to each other freely, and Grimland noted that it does not always happen this way.  
· Battistella pointed out that all other committees hear feedback/cases to them.  Personnel committee is different in this way.  Ettlich pointed out that the PC model would have to be one that functions well.  
· McCain explained that the decisions of this committee are anguishing—people lose sleep over these decisions.  
· Carrabba thought Ettich expressed the primary concerns she has also heard. 
· Sagmiller noted that the faculty should put their best work forward and let that work speak for itself. 
· Ettlich pointed out that faculty who oppose this motion expressed concern with the loss of individual accountability in these decisions.

· Slattery wondered if there is a mechanism to request additional information if a candidate wants further feedback.  Ettlich says not within the bylaws unless the person grieves formally.  
· Naumes clarified that language could be terse if the committee is following recommendations from department level up. Specific feedback would have been given already.
· Sagmiller moved to accept the recommendation of the Faculty Personnel Committee that committee votes not be recorded with names.  Slattery seconded the motion.  The motion passed with 14 in favor and 4 opposed.  Naumes abstained.
Adjournment:

13. The meeting was adjourned at 5:26p.m.

